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Minutes
Area Studies Division Meeting
 
Jan. 13, 2022
 
11:15 a.m. — 12:15 p.m.
 
Online Zoom Meeting
 
Present:  Mara Thacker (chair), Atoma Batoma, Kit Condill, Katie Ebeling (Mortenson Ctr.), Bob Geraci, Shuyong Jiang, Joe Lenkart, Antonio Sotomayor, Marek Sroka, Steve Witt
1. Announcements and Accolades:
Steve announced that he’ll be working more at home for a while because a guest in his house has tested positive for Covid.  Others mentioned that because of the Omicron situation they’ve gone back to working more at home.  Mara said she heard there are about a dozen library employees with Covid right now.
Atoma announced that a former GA in IAS, Nazma Ali, decided to turn down a position at the Library of Congress because of the high cost of living in D.C.  So she’s back on the job market and also will be doing some work for us temporarily.
Bob announced that in the next couple of weeks he’ll send out the questionnaire on Hathitrust, transliterations, etc. that he mentioned a couple of ASD meeting ago.  It has taken longer than he expected to figure out what information I need and draft the questions.
2. Sign up for Note Taking:
Mara asked for someone to take notes and write the minutes.  Bob volunteered.
3. Approval of the Minutes from December:
Mara asked for approval of the minutes of the December meeting and put them on her screen for all to see.  But the others hadn’t had a chance to look at them, and Antonio added some corrections that Mara neglected to integrate into the document she send out.  So at the February meeting the division will approve the minutes from both December and January.
 
4. Discussion Items:
5. IAS/Mortenson Space Situation (Steve):
Steve reported that Tim Newman (Facilities) pursued all the suggestions ASD had made in a previous discussion about spaces in the Main Library where Mortenson might be housed.  The only solution Tim found feasible was to do some reconfiguration in IAS to free up some space for the Mortenson office.  Steve has asked Tim about splitting his office into two offices.  One would be for him, the other for Mara who offered to move into a smaller space because she’s been doing more work from home lately in a hybrid arrangement.  But it still isn’t certain that splitting up his office would create two sufficient spaces; he needs enough room to meet with multiple people together.
Steve said he’s putting together a group for further exploration of space configuration.  So far it consists of himself, Mara, Kit, Katie, Clara, and Tim, but Steve asked that anyone else interested in being in it let him know.  He added that there may be other questions to consider besides Mortenson:  does IAS want to create other spaces for accommodating the needs of patrons, such as tiny offices from which they could participate in Zoom meetings.  He said it might be a challenge to keep Tim engaged and informed because Tim is currently overwhelmed with various aspects of the library reorganization.  Mara raised the idea of freeing up some space to accommodate Maria Emerson’s social justice project which is now in the Undergrad Library.  Maybe the display space for new books could be reduced?  Joe had already suggested reconfiguring that space to highlight new books in faculty members’ areas of research.
Mara pointed out that IAS’s use of office space has already changed substantially since the beginning of the pandemic, and that we should be prepared to adapt as the situation continues to shift.  Steve said that last semester Room 309 was booked three or four evenings per week by groups of students looking for a meeting space large enough to allow for social distancing.  Previously that room hadn’t been used in such a way.
Mara, Antonio, and Atoma all mentioned that the preferences of their patrons seeking consultation have been changing.  Mara said that recently more students have been uncomfortable about coming into the library, so she’s been offering more consultations on Zoom.  Antonio mentioned that last semester (i.e. even before the emergence of Omicron) the number seeking online consultations was unusually high.  But many people seeking meetings are flexible as to the choice of venue, and some seem more eager to meet in person.  Mara also mentioned a community group that was planning an exhibit in the library but has now decided to put the exhibit online only.
1. Diversity Residency Program Opportunity (Mara)
Mara talked about a new library initiative, the Diversity Residency Program, designed to advance early-career librarians from under-represented communities.  Mara, Atoma, and Clara are on a committee formed by Victor Jones (DEIA) to set up the program.  The committee met this week and is planning to send out a call next week to all library units for requests for Diversity Residents, three of whom will be hired for three-year terms.  The application will require explanation of how such a resident would benefit from work in that unit, and what needs of the unit they would help it to meet.  Mara asked whether there are any areas or roles we could think of for which ASD might request a Diversity Resident.
Steve said he considers this a good opportunity.  In particular, he thinks we could use some help with our web databases and other digital projects.  In an earlier situation, he had recommended hiring someone for this.  Mara mentioned that Joe has been thinking about digitizing reference sources.  Joe said he’s already submitted such a proposal to REEEC for its Title VI application; digitization would allow remote researchers to consult important sources during the pandemic and beyond.  The idea is for UIUC to curate some of its own rare and “niche” reference sources to complement materials created and marketed by other libraries.  These would be items not already digitized by Hathitrust.  The Slavic Reference Service, Joe said, is already close to finishing one reference digitization project.  He also mentioned some materials on Nazi Germany collected by a previous librarian.  Mara clarified that there seem to be two distinct components to this idea:  the digitization itself and outreach to possible users.  Joe added that more research is still needed even to identify which of UIUC’s reference sources are unique and therefore most promising for making available digitally.
Mara talked about the questions that would have to be considered before applying to get a Diversity Resident, such as defining reporting lines, mentors, and research support.  She then asked whether anyone present was interested in putting a request together, saying she believed the due date will be February 4.  Kit said he wanted to pursue it.  Steve said he’s willing to be involved but can’t take primary responsibility because of the proximity of the deadline and because he is finishing a Title VI application due in February.  Mara said she didn’t think she could take the lead either because she’s on the committee that will be receiving the applications.  Nonetheless she can help with the drafting, and offered to schedule a meeting of herself, Kit, Steve, and Joe for that purpose.  She added that the task could be approached much like writing a job description for a new position.
Mara then gave more details of how the Diversity Residencies will work.  In the first year, the residents will work mostly on building relationships within their home units.  In the second year, they’ll continue to work in the home unit but will also be expected to reach out to other units for collaboration on a project.  (She said she could imagine a resident in IAS pursuing a collaboration with Preservation Services, the History, Philosophy, and Newspaper Library [HPNL], or Acquisitions and Cataloguing Services [ACS].)  In the third year, each resident will be expected to produce some sort of publication on the project.  This will help to make them competitive on the job market for library faculty positions.  Mara said that giving residents “meaningful responsibility” in their positions here will also help them on the job market and in their career trajectories.  The committee also envisions that faculty members mentoring a given resident will explore possibilities for hiring that person for a permanent, tenure-track position in the library.  Mara stressed that the possibility of offering the residents permanent employment is an aspiration but not a promise.  Besides the prospective gain for the library, having a job prospect at UIUC would reduce the stress on residents from being on the wider job market during the residency.
At 11:51 Joe indicated that he needed to leave the meeting.
5. Reports:
6. Collection Development Committee (Kit)
Kit communicated two items from the CDC that are interconnected:   1) Tom Teper wants to have desiderata lists from the librarians by the end of February; and 2) this year the desiderata list will also function as a wish list for Wendy Shelburne in ordering digital resources.
Because of supply-chain problems caused by the pandemic, some print materials may be stuck on ships and may arrive considerably later than planned.  If that happens, there will be extra money that has to be spent by the end of the fiscal year.  This means ordering more electronic materials, which typically are invoiced and processed more quickly than print materials.  If Wendy can have these lists ahead of time, she’ll be ready to act on short notice.  It isn’t clear, Kit said, exactly when decisions will need to be made for switching some orders from print to electronic; information from individual vendors might give us a better idea.  Kit asked his colleagues to be pro-active in identifying digital materials that can be bought relatively easily and quickly, and to share this information with Wendy Shelburne and George Gottschalk.  For the sake of expediency, these last-minute electronic orders should be made only from established vendors and not require licenses.  And Tom Teper will be prepared to remove such items from the desiderata list.
A discussion ensued about how to rearrange purchasing funds in this situation, in particular the rules around GOBI funds.  Kit clarified that librarians can’t take money out of GOBI but can transfer money into it (usually from a 0 account).  In response to a question from Shuyong, he confirmed that librarians may reduce GOBI funds to help meet the possible 3.5% reduction in funds that they’re being asked to prepare for.
Steve asked why one would ever transfer money into a GOBI account.  Kit said he wasn’t sure, but a previous librarian had trained him to do it, and he’s been doing it ever since.  Mara explained that it’s helpful to do so at the end of a year because at that point you can’t place international form orders.  Steve confirmed that yes, purchases can be made from GOBI closer to the end of a year than from other accounts.  Mara said it amounts to an entire month more.  Kit also said he transfers money into GOBI when he has leftover funds in a 0 account.  Atoma added that in the past couple of years he has overspent his GOBI money and has therefore been asked to make it up by transferring money from elsewhere into the GOBI account.
In finishing up with Kit’s report, Mara asked him to produce a written version of the request for desiderata lists and digital wish lists.
1. Promotion and Tenure Revision Working Group (Antonio)
Antonio reported that the group has completed the first draft of its revisions, and it has been passed to the Executive Committee for review.  The EC will then bring it to the faculty for discussion; Antonio urged everyone to read it and stated that he will be happy to receive feedback on it.  Atoma asked whether faculty will receive the draft through e-mail, and Antonio answered yes.  Mara speculated that most likely the draft will be attached to the agenda of a faculty meeting where it will be discussed.  The Executive Committee, she said, usually doesn’t post draft documents on its website.
The draft, Antonio reported, reflects campus revisions that point to integrating a greater range of faculty activity into the tenure/promotion process:  more diverse research methodologies, digital scholarship, interdisciplinarity, public engagement, and DEI.  Another recommendation is that promotion to full professor be evaluated by one’s full packet, instead of requiring items to be added every single year.
Mara remarked that it may be important to facilitate promotions to full professor because of a “bottleneck” because of which there aren’t enough full professors to serve on committees and for other purposes.  Antonio said the current rule allowing only one external reviewer in a tenure case to be an associate professor has generated a lot of discussion in the working group; the rule may be making it too difficult for members of underrepresented groups to get promoted.  The group has expressed concern about this to university administration.
Winding up the meeting, Mara asked whether anyone would like to make a research presentation at the February ASD meeting.  No one volunteered, so she said she will ask again later.
Mara adjourned the meeting at 12:11 p.m.
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